

**Wellfleet Selectboard
Virtual Meeting ~ Zoom
Tuesday July 13, 2021; 7pm
Meeting Minutes**

Members Present: Michael DeVasto; Chair, Janet Reinhart, Ryan Curley, Helen Miranda Wilson; John Wolf

Other Present: Charlie Sumner, Town Administrator; Rebecca Slick, Assistant Town Administrator; Rebekah Eldridge, Executive Assistant; Michael Hurley, Police Chief; Rich Pauley, Fire Chief; Nancy Civetta, Shellfish Constable; Hillary Greenberg-Lemos; Health Agent; Kevin LaRocco; Police Lieutenant; Patrick Winslow, grant extension applicant; Jeanne Maclauchlan, Principal Clerk; Manishaben Marfartia, new owner of Wellfleet Liquor store; John Kenney, Lawyer for Ekdanta Package Corporation; Jay Norton, Acting Director of the DPW; Lydia Vivante; Anna Meichenbaum, New Shellfish Constable for Wellfleet; Jordan Halloran, New Shellfish Constable; Evelene Lakis, applicant for a few town committee; Jennifer Wertkin, Director for the Library; Jay Norton, acting DPW Director; Dan Silverman; Town Moderator

Chair DeVasto called the meeting to order at 7:01pm

I. *Announcements, Open Session and Public Comments*

Note: Public comments must be brief. The Board will not deliberate or vote on any matter raised solely during Announcements & Public Comments.

Chief Hurley updated the public that the South Wellfleet General store lot is overrun with parking, and he reminded everyone there is a two-hour parking limit. He asked for patience. He also thanked his police staff for their hard work and help over the Fourth of July weekend. He stated they are 1,000 calls a day more than they were last year at this time. He thanked the Fire Department for buying them lunch. Hurley stated the department is averaging 500-1000 calls a day.

II. *COVID-19 Updates and Recommendations*

Lemos stated there were Covid cases on the rise on the Outer Cape. Curley asked about the cluster in Provincetown if those people that have Covid are both vaccinated and unvaccinated. She stated yes many of the Covid cases were people who had been vaccinated.

III. *Public Hearings*

A. Continued Aquaculture grant extensions for Pat and Chelsea Winslow ~ Shellfish Constable, Nancy Civetta

Reinhart took over as Chair and DeVasto removed himself from the meeting and recused himself. Reinhart asked Civetta to explain the updated information for the grant extension. She explained that she and the Harbormaster went out to see the grants and they felt this extension wouldn't cause any issues. Reinhart asked if anyone in the audience had questions. No questions were asked.

Board Member Curley moved; Board Member Wolf Seconded; and it was voted to approve the grant extension of approximately .45 acres to grant 09-01 for Patrick and Chelsea Winslow.

Wilson stated that the Board there still hadn't held a community discussion to go over the management of the HYDLTA property. She questioned approving further development until that happened. She stated that she wished this wasn't on the agenda. Wolf agreed with Wilson but expressed that the other grants that came before the Board were allowed an extension, so he feels the Board should allow this extension to go through.

Winslow spoke to the Board and stated he has filed all the paperwork and had filled out an application before the memo Constable and Harbormaster's went out in April. He continued explaining his position and why he needs the grant extension.

Roll Call Vote: 5-1 (Wilson voted No)

- B. Approve 2016 Grant Renewal for Michael DeVasto; grant numbers 855 and 85-5-B to correct paperwork oversight ~ Principal Clerk Jeanne Maclauchlan**

Reinhart moved on to the grant renewal due to a paperwork oversight. Civetta gave the background information on this grant renewal. In 2016 the renewal was made for Michael Ramsdell in a public hearing; in the notice of the public hearing was only in Ramsdell's name and Michael DeVasto's name was inadvertently left out. The license was made for both Ramsdell and Michael DeVasto. This she explained needed to be corrected.

Wilson questioned that they are renewing the license not the areas of the license. Curley pointed out that all the details and the guidelines were followed with the application.

DeVasto spoke to the Board as an individual and stated that the licensed area is up for renewal for a 10-year period, giving background on how that works.

This was discussed further.

Board Member Wolf moved; Board Member Wilson Seconded; and it was voted to approve 2016 grant renewal for Michael DeVasto grant numbers 855 & 855-B to correct the paperwork oversight in January of 2016.

Roll Call Vote: 5-0

- C. Transfer, pledge of license and pledge of inventory of the seasonal all alcohol license at 2586 State Highway, Route 6 from Patriot Spirits, Inc. dba Liquor N More, Michael J. Patterson, manager, to Ekdanta Package Corporation, Manishaben Marfartia, manager.**

Attorney Kenney explained what his clients were looking to do with the property. He explained to the Board that they were not looking to make changes to the liquor store. He continued to give background information on the owners and the experience they have running liquor stores.

Chair DeVasto Moved; Board Member Curley Seconded; and it was voted to approve the transfer, pledge of license and pledge of inventory of the seasonal all alcohol license at 2586 State Highway, Route 6 from Patriot Spirits, Inc. dba Liquor N More, Michael J. Patterson, manager, to Ekdanta Package Corporation, Manishaben Marfartia, manager.

Roll Call Vote: 5-0

IV. Use of Town Property

- A. Provincetown Community Compact ~ Great Pond ~ September 11, 2021; 7am-11am**

The applicant gave details on why he wanted to use Great Pond and explained they had used this pond two-years ago for this race. Curley stated he didn't understand the

rational to limiting this even to 50 people. He responded that they chose 50 at the time because at the time they booked the pond they agreed it was a fitting number. Wilson also questioned Great Pond and stated Gull Pond has better access.

Chair DeVasto moved; Board Member Reinhart Seconded; and it was voted to approve the use of Great Pond located on 500 Cahoon Hollow Road to Provincetown Community Compact on September 11, 2021, from 7am – 11am. Roll Call Vote: 5-0

B. Sprint Triathlon ~ Various locations ~ September 18, 2021; 5am – 11am

Brayden explained to the Board the details of this event. She explained this is a triathlon that has been going on for a few years now. About 150 athletes. Chief Pauley explained that this is a burden on the Wellfleet Fire department. Stating that his staff is too small.

Curley stated he felt that \$110 fee for this was not high enough considering they were using various locations around Wellfleet. Wilson questioned the modification that the health agent requested. Brayden explained that was for a different race in Wellfleet. Curley stated he felt \$600 was a sufficient amount to request given the number of locations they are using. Chair DeVasto stated he felt this was a high amount for a nonprofit organization. Wolf agreed that \$600 was high. They discussed the event and the amount this organization contributes to the town. The applicants expressed that they would be willing to pay a fee. Chair DeVasto asked for a number to be discussed for this use. It was discussed and decided on \$

Board Member Wilson Moved; Board Member Wolf Seconded; and it was voted to approve the use of various locations throughout Wellfleet for the Wellfleet Sprint Triathlon as listed in the application to be held on September 18, 2021, from 5am to 11am with conditions as listed on the application and in compliance with any Covid protocols in place at that time. To leave the various locations in the condition in which it was found, to the satisfaction of the DPW and the Wellfleet Health Agent, for a fee of \$400.

Roll Call Vote: 5-0

C. New England Endurance ~ Various locations ~ September 25, 2021; 5am – 1pm

The same applicants presented to the Board. They explained this is a smaller event and the participants are spread out. It is an event that this year will benefit the United Way Covid Relief Fund. They continued to give details on the event. Chief Pauley stated again that although this was a smaller event this is a longer event and requires more time of his staff. He stated again that he wants to discuss these issues moving forward. He continued that it takes a lot of resources. Curley stated they are missing the operational plans for this event. He stated they are supposed to charge for each parcel in town that is being utilized. The Board discussed this further stating some concerns. Curley asked Norton from the DPW, what would this event entail for the DPW? Norton explained the department would clean the streets beforehand. He was asked if they provided trash for the event. The DPW doesn't provide trash receptacles for the event. Wilson stated having large amounts of people can be dangerous and that this is a different time. She continued stating there was no mention of the amount of people. She stated she didn't feel Wellfleet should hold this event this year, given the amount of people in Wellfleet, and the amount of stress it causes the departments asked to be involved with the event. Chair DeVasto stated this even it September

which isn't as busy as July or August. He would be inclined to come up with a fee and take a vote. They continued to discuss this event and having it. Curley didn't feel the application wasn't filled out appropriately.

Board Member Wilson Moved; Chair DeVasto Seconded and it was voted to approve the use of various locations throughout Wellfleet as listed in the applicants' operations plans and as approved by the police and fire departments by the New England Endurance Events Organization on September 25, 2021, from 5am to 1pm with a fee of \$400; and in compliance with any conditions listed on the applications.

Roll Call Vote: 3-1-1 (Curley abstained; Wilson voted no)

- D. Lydia Vivante ~ Town Hall Driveway, 300 Main Street, Wellfleet; driveway by Abiyoyo ~ Saturday, August 7, 2021; 8am – 10:30am**

Vivante explained what she is doing on the day at town hall. She gave some background on the thrift shop and explained this is a volunteer event and admittance is free. She requested that the Board waive the usage fee for the event. The Board discussed waiving the fee and agreed it was a good cause.

Board Member Reinhart moved; Board Member Wilson Seconded; and it was voted to approve the side driveway of town hall beside the store Abiyoyo to the AIM Thrift Shop for their annual art sale on Saturday August 7, 2021; from 8am to 10:30am and to waive the fee of \$110.

Roll Call Vote: 5-0

V. *Board/Committee Appointments and Updates*

- A. Reappointment of Sam Peper ~ Marina Advisory Committee**

Chair DeVasto Moved; Board Member Curley Seconded; and it was voted to reappoint Sam Peper to the Marina Advisory Committee to be sworn in by the Town Clerk Jennifer Congel.

Roll Call Vote: 5-0

- B. Appointing two new Seasonal Deputy Shellfish Constables ~ Shellfish Constable Nancy Civetta**

***Jordan Halloran**

***Anna Meichenbaum**

Civetta explained to the Board that there were some staff that left due to needing more year-round work. She explained they have hire two seasonal deputy constables. She stated a person working for Americore applied and was given the job. She stated to the Board how pleased she was to have these two people on her staff. Halloran and Meichenbaum both introduced themselves to the Board and gave some of their background to the Board.

Curley thanked the two women for applying and excepting the positions.

Board Member Wolf Moved; Board Member Curley Seconded; and it was voted to appoint the two new Seasonal Deputy Constables Jordan Halloran and Anna Meichenbaum to the town of Wellfleet Shellfish Department

- C. Evelene Lakis ~ Application to the Historical Commission, Council on Aging, & Cultural Council**

Lakis explained she works for the Thrift Shop and wanted to be a part of that. She noticed on the website that there was a need for members on other boards as well and stated that she would like to help out where she can.

Curley stated he would like to shrink the Council on Aging and Cultural Council to smaller member groups stating the member size is large.

Mead-Fox addressed the Board and stated how happy their Board would be if she was appointed to the Historical Commission.

Chair DeVasto moved; Board Member Curley Seconded; and it was voted to appoint Evelene Lakis to the Historical Commission to be sworn in by the Town Clerk Jennifer Congel, to read and follow all the towns rules and regulations for Board and Committee Members a three-year term ending June 30, 2024.

Roll Call Vote: 5-0

D. Barbara Carboni ~ Application for Rights of Public Access

Chair DeVasto explained they received some letters of support. The Board stated how grateful they were that she has applied to serve the community.

Board Member Reinhart Moved; Board Member Seconded; and it was voted to appoint Barbara Carboni to the Rights of Public Access Committee to be sworn in by the Town Clerk Jennifer Congel and to read and follow all the towns rules and regulations for Boards and Committees; for a term of two years ending June 30, 2023.

Roll Call Vote: 5-0

E. John Grieb ~ Application for Open Space Committee

Board Member Reinhart moved; Board Member Seconded; and it was voted to appoint John Grieb to the Open Space Committee to be sworn in by the Town Clerk Jennifer Congel, to read and follow all the towns rules and regulations for Board and Committee Members. For a three-Year term ending June 30, 2021.

Roll Call Vote: 5-0

VI. *Business*

A. Discussion and possible vote on reopening plan ~ Hillary Greenberg-Lemos/Health Agent

Lemos discussed her reopening plan with the Board that she had worked on. She expressed that flexibility is a must with this plan and it is ever changing due to the covid numbers on the rise. She explained the plan, and which offices will be open (unlocked doors) to the public reiterating that all town buildings are still open by appointment only the other 3 days that the doors are not locked. She continued to discuss mask regulations.

Curley stated he didn't want any meetings to take place in person until the public is able to participate remotely, Lemos explained that at this point the town doesn't have the technology to be able to host hybrid meetings. She agreed that this is a good option and she is committed to looking into it. Curley also expressed his concern that the library meeting room is being used for storage, stating that it is one of the best rooms to meet in. Wertkin was on the meeting and explained that part of her reopening plan is to get people to move through the building quickly, so they have removed all sitting areas. In doing that all the tables, chairs, and toys have been moved into the meeting room. Curley stated he still would like that room vacated. He suggested moving her things from the library to the Town Hall basement.

Wilson stated she doesn't like hybrid meetings stating she feels it changes the dynamic of the meetings. She continued to state she would like to have zoom meetings continue for as long as possible, there is a much higher attendance rate. Wilson asked Lemos if it was possible to do zoom meetings for as long as they like. Sumner explained that the legislature for zoom meetings good until February 2022. Wolf asked if the DPW had any extra storage so the library can use that meeting room. Norton stated that they had no extra storage for the library materials. Chair DeVasto asked the Board if they could leave this until Labor Day and then readdress this then. Wolf asked Lemos about town hall offices. And why not opening them all days. Lemos explained that some staff are not vaccinated and during the summer there are many visitors and random people walking into town hall which is concerning to many of the town hall staff. Lemos also added the reason she put an in person meeting because she had heard of an in person meeting that had happened. The Board discussed the plan and asked that the Board of Health vote on the plan. Wilson asked Lemos why they can't mandate people to wear masks, Lemos explained that she didn't want staff fighting with the public about wearing masks and then end up in an uncomfortable situation. Lemos again stated that this is not a Board of Health Regulation, but the Board has approved this reopening plan and supports it. Wolf added that he was in agreement with Ryan about not having in person meetings. They asked to make a change to no in person meetings. Chair DeVasto stated he didn't have a problem with the way the plan was written, Curley stated he was not comfortable having in person meetings without them being able to be hybrid. The Board changed the language a little bit. Sumner gave his input and stated they will strike this out and bring it back to the board with the changes they have suggested. **Chair DeVasto Moved; Board Member Wolf Seconded; and it was voted to approve the municipal reopening plan with the last two sentences of section 9 removed.**

Roll Call Vote: 5-0

B. Recap on town meeting ~ Dan Silverman

Silverman gave an update to the Board regarding Town Meeting. He thanked all the Department Heads and Chief Pauley, Harry Terkanian, Charlie Sumner, and Rebekah Eldridge for all their help in getting ready for town meeting. He stated he will give the Board a memo giving more details of the meeting. He stated the warrant articles need to go out to the Town Committee and Meetings, so they are able to vote on the articles that need to be voted on. He stated the motion booklets are a good thing. He also commented was that he really appreciated that the town meeting was help on a Saturday he stated it would have been two very long meetings and the Saturday meeting made it easy to finish by the end of the day. His last point was the need for a Fall Town meeting and stated he had been talking to Sumner with plans to have the meeting one of the last two Saturdays in October. He also stated that he would like it to be held indoors.

Wolf spoke to the fall meeting and stated that he had an issue with meeting in the middle of the day when he felt a lot of people weren't able to attend town meeting. It was agreed on this being a future topic for discussion. Chair DeVasto thanked Terkanian again for all his help with putting this warrant together.

Wilson spoke to the board, stating she liked having Saturday meetings, stating they are long meetings and she heard from many people they appreciated the Saturday meeting.

C. Reorganization of the Selectboard ~ Selectboard

Reinhart nominated Michael DeVasto to be reappointed as chair of the Selectboard; DeVasto seconded

stating he did a great job as chair throughout the past year and was very well spoken. DeVasto stated he would be happy to do it.

Wolf nominated Ryan Curley to be chair of the Selectboard, stating that it was not a negative reflection on the current chair, but Curley has a strong attention to detail.

Wilson stated she sent an email to the Board asking the Board to identify what they would all be willing to do. She stated that she would be willing to be vice-chair on the board. She continued stating she feels that rotating the positions on the Board is a good idea. She asked to hear from each member and asking if they could state what they would be willing to do. Add email to the public records list at end of minutes.

DeVasto nominated Ryan Curley; Wolf seconded.

Roll Call Vote: 4-1 (Reinhart voted no)

Reinhart stated that she heard rumors that shellfish people were trying to take over the Board and questioned if there was some type of collusion between the three board members. Wilson stated she has only stated what she herself was willing to serve as this year in the email and that DeVasto had told her he was willing to be Chair again when she contacted him about having her suggested discussion on the agenda. Wolf stated he has only spoken to Curley about this asking if he would be chair. Curley stated he hasn't spoken to anyone other than Wolf.

They discussed rotating the chair of the Board. Some were in agreement and others were not. DeVasto stated he was honored to serve as chair this past year and there were no hard feelings on his end towards Curley. Reinhart stated that it takes more than one year to get the hang of being the Chair and she doesn't support rotating the Chair for only one year. She said maybe every two or three years would be better.

DeVasto agreed that there is a learning curve to be chair.

The Board discussed other positions on the Board.

DeVasto stated that is has always been the newest member on the board is usually the clerk. Wolf stated he would be happy to do that.

DeVasto moved; Curley Seconded; and it was voted to appoint John Wolf to take the position as Clerk and the person who will be able to sign all the warrants and documents on behalf of the Selectboard.

Roll Call Vote: 5-0

Curley nominated Michael DeVasto as Vice Chair; Wolf Seconded; and it was voted to appoint Michael DeVasto as Vice Chair.

Roll Call Vote: 5-0

The Board discussed the other appointments for Liaisons for various town Committees and Boards, they will make those appointments at another meeting.

Wilson gave a list of committees that need liaisons. Curley stated that they could revisit this at the next meeting.

D. July 4, 2021; weekend update on Cahoon Hollow Beach ~ Lieutenant Kevin LaRocco

Hurley gave an update and breakdown of the July 4th weekend costs. He asked LaRocco to give an update to the Board. LaRocco explained that the 4th of July weekend at Cahoon Hollow beach. He stated there was a record number of buses stating there were 73 buses beginning Friday through Sunday. He also stated there were hundreds of Ubers, ride shares, and Taxis to the beach as well. He thanks officer Seagull who set up a drop off area for the ride shares allowing the people to get safely to the beach.

He stated there were 4 officers on ATV's and 4 officers on traffic control. He continued stating there were people that they were taken into custody due to intoxication, and others who were asked to leave the beach. There were people who needed first aide. He continued his update to the Board. He finished his update stating that the drop offs continue to be a growing problem.

Wilson asked LaRocco if he could compare this weekend to 2019 in terms of numbers. He said it was a higher number of buses from 2018 and 2019. Chief Hurley stated that this year they will see more than 100 buses. He stated it is becoming difficult to manage considering they have a whole town to patrol, and the beach is taking a lot of their time. He suggested setting up a sub-committee to meet in the fall and try to hash this out and try to come up with a plan. Chief Pauley spoke to the growing issues and agreed with Chief Hurley that there needs to be a plan set into place before the summer of 2022.

Curley stated he does believe this is a strain on the resources of the town. DeVasto agreed and asked specifically the tools that the chiefs are looking for from the board. Chief Hurley stated a working group to find out what they're legal options are. The biggest problem right now is there is no alcohol allowed on Wellfleet beaches but it is permitted on the National Seashore which causes a huge problem and it is a public safety issue. He continued stating money is an issue. Reinhart agreed and stated Suzanne Grout Thomas should also be on the task force. She volunteered to be on the task force as well.

E. Fire Department Aerial Ladder Approval ~ Chief Rich Pauley

Chief Pauley presented to the Board the ladder truck that he had acquired. Stating he put this out to bid with the proper RFP's with the Assistant Town Administrator Rebecca Slick and they received two bids he gave the details of those bids and explained he decided to go with the 2005 Seagrave, stating the other company gave a bid for a truck that is no longer being serviced and this would make it very hard for them to get parts if something should happen. He asked the Board to sign a contract with Greenwood Emergency Vehicles. Wilson stated how much she appreciated all the documentation that the Chief sent to the Board.

Chair Curley moved; Board Member Wilson Seconded; and it was voted to approve the purchase by the Wellfleet Fire Department of the 2005 Seagrave 75-foot aerial ladder truck from Greenwood Emergency Vehicles.

Roll Call Vote: 5-0

Chief Hurley asked how to proceed with the Cahoon Hollow Beach issues. Chair Curley explained that he would speak with Sumner and figure out what needs to happen and when. He agreed that it is an issue that needs to be fixed. Reinhart stated that when they appointed the Parking Task force, she was the chair and had a good turn out for people interested in being on the committee.

VII. *Selectboard Reports*

There were no reports given by Selectboard Members

VIII. *Town Administrator's Report*

****See Selectboard Packet for full written report****

Sumner updated the Board that they are out to bid for the 95 Lawrence Road project and those bids are due August 2nd. He stated there is also a posting for the Building Commissioner now up also done by Slick. He continued that he wanted to talk about the financial plan and stated that they have been working diligently on this plan and will give updates on a more regular basis now the fiscal year is closed. He stated that Mary McIsaac and Lisa Souve will be joining the meetings in the future to help with the updates. He continued that the coming Thursday the final warrant of 2020 will be ready to be signed. The Selectboard and the Finance Committee will have a joint meeting that night to discuss and approve transfers.

Wilson questioned who was putting the videos on You Tube. Eldridge stated she would be putting all videos on the town's website and on the towns, You Tube Channel. The Board continued to talk about Sumner's report

IX. *Topics for Future Discussion*

- A. Task force for Cahoon Hollow Beach
- B. A separate meeting to talk about how the town works regarding staff meetings, how to run meetings. Getting town hall to run a little more smoothly.
- C. Wolf stated having a public hearing at one of the meetings regarding grant extensions.
- D. Wilson would like at the next meeting they need to decid who will be on the water related committees from the Selectboard, she continued stating that there has been some discourtesy with correspondence, she would like and agenda item on standard discourse.
- E. She continued that the Historical Commission would like to put the stairs up behind town hall and she would like this on the next agenda.
- F. She also spoke about having the round table and the options of that meeting on the next agenda.
- G. DeVasto asked that Wastewater be put in front of the Board as they will be on the Town Fall meeting warrant.
- H. The Fee Structure for use of town property, he also stated he wanted to point out that in a previous shellfish advisory meeting he was accused of blocking an agenda item and stated that isn't what happened.

X. *Correspondence and Vacancy Reports*

****See Selectboard Packet****

Chair Curley stated there were a number of openings on different Boards and he would like people to join boards if they so desire.

XI. *Minutes*

June 8, 2021, ~ **Board Member Reinhart moved; Board Member Wolf seconded; and it was voted to approve the minutes of June 8, 2021.**

Roll Call Vote: 4-0-1 (Wilson Abstained)

June 22, 2021~ Curley stated he amended the meeting minutes to make them easier to read. The Board asked if they could postpone them to the next meeting.

XII. *Adjournment*

Board Member Reinhart moved; Board Member Wilson seconded; and it was voted to adjourn.

Meeting adjourned 10:45pm.

*****Public Records*****

Letter or recommendation for Pat Winslow's Shellfish Grant Extension Application ~ Nancy Civetta (Shellfish Constable)

Letter giving details about the grant extension for the Winslow's ~ Nancy Civetta & Will Sullivan (Shellfish Constable & Harbormaster)

Application for shellfish grant extension ~ Patrick and Chelsea Winslow

Public Hearing Notice for Michael DeVasto to fix a clerical error on a license

Alcohol License Application for Wellfleet Wine & Spirits

Application for Use of Town Property ~ Great Pond ~ Provincetown Community Compact, Inc.

Application for Use of Town Property ~ Various Locations around Wellfleet ~ Sprint Triathlon

Application for Use of Town Property ~ Various Location around Wellfleet ~ New England Endurance

Application for Use of Town Property ~ Driveway on the side of Town Hall ~ AIM Thrift Shop Art Sale ~ Lydia Vivante

Letters to appoint two new seasonal deputy Shellfish Constables ~ Nancy Civetta (Shellfish Constable)

Application to be on Historical Commission ~ Evelene Lakis

Application to be on the Rights of the Public Access Committee ~ Barbara Carboni

Application to be on Wellfleet Open Space Committee ~ John Grieb

Wellfleet Reopening Plan ~ Hillary Greenberg-Lemos

Memorandum on Cahoon Hollow Beach over the 4th of July weekend ~ Chief Michael Hurley & Lieutenant Kevin LaRocco

Aerial Ladder Truck bid Paperwork ~ Chief Rich Pauley

Town Administrators Report ~ Charlie Sumner

Correspondence Spread Sheet ~ Ryan Curley

Vacancy Report for town Boards and Committees ~ Jeanne Maclauchlan

Meeting Minutes June 8, 2021 7 June 22, 2021 ~ Rebekah Eldridge